August 27, 2008
To:  Faculty Senate Council    

From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of June 4, 2008 Faculty Senate Council Meeting

Council Members Present:  Edelstein (for Bousquet), Fabris, Garcia, He, Hoyle, Kreitzberg, McAnany (for Bachen), McCarthy, S.J. (for Parrella), Moritz (for Dunlap), Numan, Ostrov, Ou Peretti, Popalisky, Prior, Quatman, Riviello, Schaefer, Turley, Wilson, Young
Excused: Boepple, Feinstein, Pan, Russell, Skowronek
Absent:  Atkinson, Dahlhoff, Hall, Morris, Rhee, Shin, Subramanian
Invited Participants:  Matthew Duncan, Associate Dean for Student Life; Molly McDonald, Assistant Vice President for Human Resources; Dave Cannon, the University's Health and Welfare Broker; Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Undergraduate Studies and Undergraduate Core Curriculum Director; Michelle Marvier, Co-Chair for the Subcommittee on Discrimination and Harassment 

  I.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Faculty Senate President Catherine Montfort.   The minutes of the May 14 meeting were approved.  

 II.  OPENING REMARKS

President Montfort reported that Ruth Davis, Computer Engineering, had been elected as Faculty Senate President-Elect and Jane Curry, Political Science, had been elected to the University Coordinating Committee.  Edward Schaefer, Mathematics and Computer Science, will be Faculty Senate President.
Regarding the May ballots pertaining to Rank and Tenure Committees, President Montfort reported that the Board of Trustees approved all the changes that the faculty had supported.  Please see http://www.scu.edu/governance/facultysenate/index.cfm for the complete text of the amendments.  

· Extensions of the Probationary Period 3.4.1.1 – supported changes 

· Tenured Faculty in the Candidate’s Department 3.4.4.2 – supported changes 

· College or School Rank and Tenure Committee 3.4.4.4 – supported changes to the first paragraph; did not support changes to the last paragraph

· University Rank and Tenure Committee – supported changes to the first paragraph; did not support changes to the last paragraph.

Supported by the faculty but not requiring the Board of Trustees approval was a change to the composition of the University Rank and Tenure Committee 2.11.1:  If there are no faculty in a school or college eligible to stand for election to the University Rank and Tenure Committee, then the University Rank and Tenure Committee will be composed of only those eligible faculty elected by the remaining schools or colleges.

The changes will be incorporated into the Faculty Handbook and Faculty Senate Election Rules. 

III.  OFFICE OF STUDENT LIFE

Matthew Duncan reported that there is a Student Welfare Committee, which was developed to reach students who are experiencing academic, emotional, and/or physical difficulties that are impeding their ability to succeed. He said the Committee meets three times a quarter and is comprised of representatives from Student Life, Counseling and Psychological Services, Residence Life, Athletics, Drahmann Center, Disability Services, and the School of Law. Matthew said there are also Wellness Checks for undergraduate and graduate students.  Office of Student Life staff will check on a student in the event OSL staff are contacted by a faculty, staff person, family member, etc. who is concerned about the welfare of a student (i.e., not reporting to class, seems very depressed, not appropriately adjusting to college environment, etc.).   Faculty/Staff who have concerns about the welfare of a student should contact Matthew Duncan (Office of Student Life) who coordinates the committee.  He or a member of his staff is available to answer any questions.
IV.  RETIREE HEALTH BENEFITS
Molly McDonald reported on the status of retiree health benefits, an issue that has been a top priority of the Council this academic year.  She said that Robert Warren had appointed an ad hoc benefits committee devoted to retiree health benefits. The ad hoc committee, whose members are John Heineke, Emile McAnany, Robin Reynolds, Jim Rowan, met for the first time on March 13, 2008. Molly distributed a comprehensive summary of the University’s medical plans versus Medicare plans entitled Group Medical Plans and Medicare Comparison, which details benefits and monthly costs including but not limited to services, hospitalization, skilled nursing care, prescription drugs, etc.  The chart will be available on the Human Resources Web site.
Molly said the ad hoc committee addressed and made recommendations concerning retiree health benefits for three groups of employees:  those who are now Medicare eligible; those who are in mid-career; and those who have a significant amount of time to save for retirement.  Molly reported on some of the committee deliberations and recommendations, which will be forwarded to Robert Warren, then to the President's Staff, and then through the annual budgeting process.  A few items contained in the Committee’s proposal, which made specific recommendations for the three groups of employees referenced above, are as follows.  

· Retiree benefits would be extended to both eligible faculty and staff
· Retiree benefits would be extended to eligible employees, but not be extended to a spouse or domestic partner

· A requirement of 15 years of service to become retiree benefits eligible

Comments/recommendations made during the question and answer period:

· Access to current physicians appears very feasible for most employees

· Implementation of any plan would be July 1, 2009

· For those employees who are of Medicare age or older when they retire, the committee recommended that the University cover the cost of a typical Medicare Advantage plan, which is approximately $190 per month

· For those who are close to retirement age on July 1, 2009 and, therefore, not eligible for the benefits described above, the committee proposed that the University contribute sufficient monies to enable the employees to experience approximately the same retirement benefits than those who are under Medicare age

· The committee recommended that the University open a retirement account for all employees 40 or older and contribute to this account until the employees are age 65. The employees would be encouraged to contribute to this account
· For early retirees, the recommendation is that they be allowed to stay in the University plan until retirement age, but they would have to pay the premium 

· Emeriti Retirement Health Solutions is the program that the Committee recommended be used
V.  WESTERN ASSOCIATION OF SCHOOLS AND COLLEGES (WASC) REACCREDITATION PROCESS 

Diane Jonte-Pace gave an update on the WASC reaccreditation process.  She distributed a timeline of the tasks that have been completed or are currently underway. For an electronic version of the timeline see http://www.scu.edu/wasc/upload/WascTimeline06-02-08.pdf  She provided the dates for the two upcoming site visits by visiting teams from WASC. The date of the site visit for the Capacity and Preparatory Review (CPR) will be October 20-22, 2009.  The date for the Educational Effectiveness (EER) Review will be February 23-25, 2011. The committees are currently working on the Capacity and Preparatory Review. A draft will be distributed to the University community for discussion next year. Diane said the CPR examines programs, processes, structures, infrastructures, finances, faculty, staff, etc., asking “do we have the capacity to educate our students?”  The EER examines evidence of student learning and institutional learning. Each review addresses how well the University meets the four WASC Standards and 42 Criteria for Review, and how the University can be strengthened in three selected areas: educating leaders for conscience, competence, and compassion; supporting the teaching scholar model; and promoting a community of inclusive excellence. Diane said WASC revised its Criteria for review this year, and that there is greater emphasis on accountability and transparency. She noted that assessment is an important element in WASC’s Standards and Criteria for Review. Please see these sites for more information:

http://www.scu.edu/wasc/upload/WASC-Update-Admin-Leaders4_28_08Revised.pdf and

http://www.scu.edu/wasc/upload/Capacity_and_Preparatory_Review_Workshop_2008-2.pdf 

VI.  DISCRIMINATION AND HARASSMENT POLICY SUBCOMMITTEE
Michelle Marvier distributed a draft of the policy.  Last year the Council rejected proposed changes to the Faculty Judicial Board procedures that had been drafted by the Faculty Affairs Committee.  Those changes dealt with how the Faculty Judicial Board handles appeals of harassment cases.  She said the Committee now has been charged by the University Coordinating Committee to revise the current unlawful discrimination and unlawful harassment policy, a completely new effort.  Their charge was in response to complaints made by the University community about the policy but also to ensure that the policy was consistent with the values of the University, and federal and state laws.  Any changes to the current policy would be submitted to the faculty for a vote of approval, then to the Board of Trustees for its approval.  
Michelle reported that there are certain criteria that must be in any policy, that is, there must be a complaint procedure, an appeal process, an investigative process, protection from retaliation, etc.   She said the subcommittee found the policy too long and complicated.  Among other items, the Committee removed the word unlawful from the title and text of the policy, addressed academic freedom, and added a statute of limitations on complaints.
The Committee is initially developing the policy – defining terms such as what are harassment and discrimination - then will develop the procedures for a complaint resolution process, the investigative process, appeals, sanctions, and appeals to the sanctions.   Michelle emphasized that any complaint and the resolution thereof should not be discussed outside the complaint process even after a resolution has been reached.  She concluded her presentation by saying that she will report to the Committee the suggestions made during the Council discussion.  The general opinion was positive of the redraft policy.
The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.  Copies of any materials distributed at this meeting are available upon request.  Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees. 
